ADDINGHAM PARISH COUNCIL

ORDINARY MEETING OF ADDINGHAM PARISH COUNCIL

HELD AT THE OLD SCHOOL ROOM, ADDINGHAM

ON WEDNESDAY 21ST OCTOBER 2015 AT 7:00PM
MINUTES
115/15 Present

Cllr’s: Coates (Chairman), Hindle, Jerome, Mawson (Vice-Chair) & Naylor. Cllr Brady – arrived 7.20p.m.

 (due to attending another Village Group commitment).
116/15 Absent

Cllr’s: Batley (Councillor Training), Flesher (Holiday), Orr (Councillor Training), Tennant (Illness) & Smith (Personal)
117/15 Apologies for Absence

Resolved: Apologies for Absence and late arrival were accepted by the Council. 
118/15 In Attendance

Clerk – M Holland, 3 Members of the Public, Ms. T Graham who is P.A. to Kris Hopkins MP.
119/15 Disclosures of Interest

       (Members Code of Conduct)
        Resolved:
        1) Cllr Hindle declared a pecuniary Interest in Agenda Item 14 as he is a tenant of land and 
        property owned by The Parish Council.
        2) Cllr Coates declared a pecuniary Interest in Agenda Item 15 as a relative is preparing the plans for 
        submission to BMDC.

120/15 Admission of the Public

       (Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960, Local Government Act 1972 s100/100A ss2/Schedule 
       12A)       

       Resolved: Agenda Item 23 would be discussed in closed session as it involves the employment terms 
       and conditions of the Clerk. 

121/15 Public Consultation and Question Time, including Police Matters   

       Police Matters: Members received the following update. An arrest had been made in relation to the arson attack  

       on The Fleece Public House. There had been break in at the Cricket Club over the weekend and an attempted 

       break-in at the Co-op Store.

       Cllr Hindle reported a number of petty crimes being committed on Green Lane and Cllr Jerome reported a vehicle 
       had been broken into on Bark Lane during the afternoon and gardening equipment had been stolen. PO Johnson 
       reiterated it was important for residents to report all crimes as it allowed the Police to establish whether there was 
       a pattern to the crimes, which could help with detection of perpetrators. 
       Public Consultation: Ms. Graham introduced herself to Members of the Parish Council. Her role was Personal 
       Assistant to Kris Hopkins MP and she wished to convey the message from Kris that although he spent a 
       considerable amount of his time in London, his staff including Tanya were all based in West Yorkshire and were 
       there to ensure Kris could be kept informed on resident’s concerns providing assistance and advice as required.             
122/15 Previous Parish Council Minutes and Progress Report, for information only, on Matters Arising from the Minutes which are not included elsewhere on the Agenda
        Previous Minutes
        Resolved: that the presented Minutes were accepted as a correct record of Addingham Parish Council’s 
        extra Ordinary Meeting held on the 9th September 2015 and the Ordinary Meeting held on the 16th 
        September 2015 and that they were signed by the Chairman.

        Matters Arising
         Leases – Scout Lease sent to Scout Association for approval.
         Cricket Club – Clerk confirmed that legal representative of ACC was preparing the lease. PC solicitor confirmed 
         land has been registered.

         Xmas Market and light switch on to be discussed at agenda item 8. 

123/15 Resolution to Vary the Order of Business.

Resolved: as two of the Addingham Community Library Trustees were present it was resolved that Agenda Item 7 would be considered next followed by Agenda Item 6.

124/15 Addingham Library and School House refurbishment

Cllrs Coates and Naylor declared a personal interest in the item as they are Trustees of the Addingham Community Library.

Members received an update from Mr. P Henderson, Library Trustee on the Trustee proposed scheme.

       The Library had held their Annual General Meeting which was well attended, The Trustees had voted to accept a 

       scheme which would refurbish the building, they no longer wished to pursue a full renovation of the Old School 

       building. A Village questionnaire would be used as part of a consultation exercise which would be used as 

       evidence in a grant application. WREN would be approached along with other local grant providers such as the 

       Round Table, Gala Committee, Beer Festival plus others.
Resolved: Members considered the proposed scheme, agreed to accept the scheme and allocated an initial grant of £6,000.00 to the project, which may be subject to further consideration and amendment once the WREN Grant application has been submitted, Trustees were in agreement that a WREN grant application would be made and confirmed that Addingham Community Library had agreed to make a contribution to the project of £5,000.00. 

A relevant Planning Application and Listed Building Consent were to be completed on behalf of the Parish Council. This would be prepared by Mr. K Appleyard, his services provided on a free of charge basis with the Parish Council meeting all BMDC application costs.
125/15 Addingham Neighbourhood Plan
Resolved: Members agreed the content and format of the Public Meeting to be held on Saturday 7th November at the Memorial Hall Addingham. There had been some interest registered at the Civic Society Fayre however the above event was noted as the initial public event to try and encourage residents to get involved in helping to prepare the Neighbourhood Plan. A questionnaire would be finalised by the Clerk with input from residents who had already volunteered to be involved and had relevant planning expertise and experience. 
Cllr Jerome put the following point “What is the benefit of a NP?”  - As this point had been raised by residents with him.

In response Cllr Naylor confirmed the NP would have a legal status in the planning application process. The village would have to accept the number dictated by BMDC Local Plan, (currently 200 new homes). However there would be pressure from developers for houses above that defined in the Local Plan as BMDC did not have a five year supply of deliverable land. A NP would allow more input over where development occurred, and design and density of development. Having a NP in place would also mean that developers would have to contribute a larger financial percentage to improve local infrastructure and facilities.
126/15 Xmas Lights
Following committee report on proposed new lights, 
Resolved: Members agreed that the new light area identified at Sugar Hill would be completed as the Council had been awarded a grant from the Beer Festival Committee for new Xmas lights. Other areas put forward by the committee would be subject to appraisal on whether they were feasible by the electrical contractor.
And further

Resolved: Members agreed that the current contractor would be asked to install the lights. Invitations would then be made to alternative contractors to quote for 2016 installation once lights were in situ. Clerk to ascertain whether there would be a volunteer group who could assist with putting up the lights in 2016 in order to reduce installation costs. 

Members discussed how the involvement of Sir Gary Verity could be increased, which would raise the profile of the Xmas market and switch on. Clerk to contact PA of Sir Gary Verity to request his attendance during the afternoon when the market was open and ask whether there was any Welcome to Yorkshire products which would be available for sale. The raffle draw would be made by Sir G.V and it was noted that proceeds from the raffle would be distributed to groups in the Village by Totally Locally who would open up invitations to local groups to apply for grants. 

127/15 Sale of Parish Council Owned Land

Following further correspondence received.

Resolved: Members accepted the final offer made for the land to the rear of 19 Moor Park Drive.

128/15 Lengthsman Contract

Following initial contract period which is due to expire on the 31st December 2015:
Resolved: Members agreed - 
1) No tender process would be required for the services of a Lengthsman 
And further to 

2) Enter into a rolling contract with the current Lengthsman, with a notice period of 3 months from the Parish Council and 1 month from the contractor. 
129/15 Allotments
Following meeting held with Cllr’s Mawson and Hindle, the Clerk and the Lengthsman where the condition of plots was discussed.

Resolved: Members agreed to form a working party to assist in bringing number of vacant plots to standard. This would take place on the 14th and 15th November 2015. Following this initial work Members would consider at a later date whether to request that the Lengthsman undertakes further work on allotments as part of the weekly contracted hours.
And further

Resolved: Members agreed the 2016 rental fee for allotments would be - Full Plot £25.00 per annum,

Half Plot £12.50 per annum, Garden Extension £50.00 per annum.
And further

Following letter of resignation from the Allotment Manager
Resolved: Members agreed to appoint a new Allotment Manager and agreed to invite Mr. John Bottomley to take up the role. Clerk to write to Mr. Tom Benstead thanking him for his years of service as the Allotment Manager.
130/15 Xmas Market 
Resolved: Members approved budget of £750.00 as amount required to support Totally Locally in hosting the 2015 Xmas market. This would be used to pay for a generator to provide power supply to the market stalls.
131/15 Village newsletter
Resolved: No resolution as Cllr’s Tennant and Orr were both absent. 
132/15 Land rental charges 2016.
Cllr Hinde having declared a Pecuniary Interest left the room.
      Resolved: Members agreed annual charge for period 1/1/16 to 31/12/16 for the following plots:

1) Land at Parsons Lane –currently let for grazing. Annual Rent of £240.00.
2) Band Ole – Annual rent of £50.00, Allowance given to Tenant to maintain Building.
3) Land at Big Meadow Drive Annual Rent plot 1 - £ 50.00. plot 2 - £120.00
4) Land to rear of Kitty Fold. Annual Rent £50.00.
133/15 Football Pavilion Scout Hut Building – proposed external store/public toilets
Cllr Coates having declared a pecuniary Interest left the room during discussion and resolution.

Draft plans were presented at the meeting, which have been produced follow discussions held with the Football Club, users of the MUGA and the lengthsman’s request for a storage unit for consumables and equipment.

Resolved: Members agreed plans should be submitted to Bradford MDC. The Maintenance Committee would, once approval had been granted, bring recommendations to Full Council for the Tender process. Extension discussed with the Scouts would be costed and the cost schedule forwarded to the Scouts for their consideration The Council would not include this Scout Hut extension in the Council funded proposal to provide an external store for the Football Club, Lengthsman and MUGA users and build new public conveniences.
134/15 Football Pavilion

Following meeting held on site to discuss the use by Addingham Academy of the changing rooms and matters which were brought to the attention of the Maintenance Committee and subsequent on-site meeting with the Contractor to discuss the changing room flooring and the shower area.

Resolved: Members agreed that the defective floor covering be removed and not re-placed with the floor being left as an unpainted concrete surface. This had been agreed as acceptable by the Football Club; as users of the affected changing room and corridor.
135/15 Survey- Business Rates on Public Conveniences
Following notification received from YLCA on the NALC campaign to exempt Parish and Town Councils from paying Business rates on Public Toilets.
Resolved: Members agreed to completion of survey and put forward following items for inclusion in the response.
Unfair charge as the public conveniences were not generating any income, they were not a business they were a public necessity provided for the benefit of residents and visitors.
Additional costs of maintenance and cleaning were then compounded by a business rate charge.
Extra administration costs were also incurred as well as repairs and maintenance costs all adding to the precept.
136/15 Parish Council Liaison Meeting held 6/10/15

Members received the following update from Cllr’s Coates, and Mawson who attended the meeting on behalf of Addingham PC:
       The major discussion had been around BMDC New Deal and the impact of BMDC cuts on services provided to 

       Residents. There would be an impact on Parish Councils if they decided to take on the provision of those services 

       no longer provided or reduced in frequency.  In order for Parish Council to make informed decisions it was 
       essential that BMDC provided, as soon as possible, details on which local services were being affected and the 

       corresponding cost information. This information would be required in order to allow the Parish Council to set the 

       2016/17 precept.

       It was agreed that BMDC representatives would visit each Parish Council to discuss the cuts to services and how 

       the two organisations could work together to look at practical ways in which the impact could be minimised.

       Addingham Parish Council were in the fortunate position of having already appointed a contractor to carry out 

       Lengthsman duties and they were helped enormously by volunteer groups in the Village, particularly Addingham 

       Garden Friends.

137/15 Blue Plaque Scheme

Following a request received from Addingham Civic Society, for part funding by the Parish Council, of a Blue Heritage Plaque which is to be placed on St Peters Church, Addingham.
Resolved: Members would not allocate part - funding for the next Plaque at this time, they requested further information be sought from the Civic Society on the total number of proposed plaques and buildings in Addingham which would be included in an on-going scheme.
138/15 Memorial to Cllr Campbell

Following discussion with and feedback from family members of Ex Parish Councillor Campbell:
        Resolved: Members considered ideas put forward and agreed Clerk to liaise with the family of Ex- Cllr 

        Campbell to discuss one of the proposals further and obtain initial costings.
139/15 Chairman’s Remarks and Correspondence     

Chairmans Remarks – All matters had been covered by the agenda.
Correspondence – 
· BMDC Minutes and Agendas between 30/7/15 to 29/9/15

· E-mail from KIVCA re a voluntary sectors meeting to be held on Thursday 19th November 2.00 - 3.30pm Lower Hall, Christchurch, Riddings Road, Ilkley and a request for any agenda items.
· Resident request for football posts to be reinstated at Hoffman Wood. Clerk to follow up response from BMDC on who was responsible for erecting the posts. Also seek guidance from the football club on what type should be installed to meet all current H&S considerations and legislation.

· Minutes of PCL meeting held on 6/10/15, attended by CC AND JM 

· KIVCA newsletter circulated by e-mail.

· Responses from Grassington Parish Council and Skipton District Council on public toilets and honesty boxes. Circulated by e-mail. Resolved: Honesty boxes would not be appropriate in the Public Conveniences on Sugar Hill, increased risk of vandalism, theft. 

.

 140/15 Finance

A. Invoices for payment

            Resolved: that the presented list of invoices paid and due for payment were approved, and  

   cheques were signed as required.
B. Monitoring Statement

Resolved: Members reviewed the monitoring statement. 

C. Audit Reports
I. Internal Audit Report

Resolved: Members considered the report and agreed that the Village Green Notice Board did not need to be included on the Insurance policy.

II. External Audit Report

Resolved: Members noted receipt of External Audit report, which has been displayed for the Statutory Notice Period, and that Accounts have been prepared in accordance with the Audit & Accounting Regulations.

141/15 Clerk Vacancy

Cllr Coates will update the meeting on the recruitment process for the new Clerk having sought advice from YLCA. Members will discuss the terms and conditions of the position of Clerk.

This Agenda Item was held in closed session.

        Resolved: Members agreed to implement the YLCA recommended process, advertise the position 

        at the newly appraised rate, using the job specification and person specification as recommended by 

        YLCA, and further the recommended interview & selection process.
        And further
        Resolved: Members appointed a staffing committee to implement above decisions. Cllrs Naylor, 

        Coates and Mawson would carry out above, subject to their availability.
142/15 Date of Next Meeting 

       The next Ordinary Meeting of Addingham Parish Council will take place on Wednesday 18th November 2015 at 
       7:00pm, at The Old School Room.   
